
DRAFT 

Town of Blowing Rock  

Board of Commissioners 

Regular Meeting- December 9, 2014 

  

The Town of Blowing Rock Board of Commissioners met in regular session on Tuesday, 
December 9, 2014 at 5:00 p.m. The meeting took place at Town Hall located at 1036 
Main Street, Blowing Rock. Present were Mayor J.B. Lawrence, Commissioners Albert 
Yount, Dan Phillips, Sue Sweeting, Doug Matheson and Ray Pickett. Others in 
attendance were Town Manager Scott Fogleman, Town Attorney Allen Moseley, Town 
Engineer Doug Chapman, Planning Director Kevin Rothrock, Building Inspector John 
Warren, Police Chief Tony Jones, Finance Officer Nicole Norman, Public Works Director 
Mike Wilcox, Parks & Recreation Director Jennifer Brown, Fire Chief Kent Graham and 
Town Clerk Sharon Greene.  

  

CALL TO ORDER 

  

Mayor Lawrence called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone.   

  

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

  

Commissioner Pickett made a motion to approve the minutes for meetings held on 
November 8th and 11th including closed session minutes as written. The motion was 
seconded by Commissioner Sweeting.  

  

SPECIAL RECOGNITIONS AND REPORT 

  

1.    Highway 321 Valley Boulevard Construction Update 



Planning Director Kevin Rothrock gave the Hwy. 321 Widening Project update due to Kipp 
Turner being unable to attend the meeting.  Mr. Rothrock advised that several aspects of 
the project had been delayed due to the weather, such as further installation of curb and 
gutter and paving. He also mentioned that the arrival of additional coping was anticipated 
in order to continue work on Wall #34 near Samaritan’s Purse and that work on Wall #19 
near the Blowing Rock Country Club is continuing.   

  

2.    Presentation of Fiscal Year 2014 Audited Annual Financial Report 

Finance Officer Nicole Norman stated the fiscal year 2014 annual financial report had 
been prepared and audited by Combs, Tennant & Carpenter, P.C. and that Mr. Billy 
Combs was present to answer any questions Council might have.  

  

Mr. Combs stated the audit for Fiscal Year ending June 30, 2014 was conducted in 
accordance with the US Generally Accepted Auditing Standards and North Carolina Local 
Government Commission and there were no adverse findings. Mr. Combs complimented 
Town Manager Fogleman, Finance Officer Norman and their staff on the great job they 
were doing.  Mr. Combs advised all Town accounts totaled $7.3 million dollars and Fund 
Balance remained at fifty percent of the total budget.  

Mr. Combs also stated the Town continued to maintain an excellent tax collection rate of 
98.3%. 

  

Commissioner Matheson asked Mr. Combs if there were any unresolved issues from the 
prior year or if there were any significant changes.  Mr. Combs stated there were no 
unresolved issues from the prior year and the only significant change was an increase in 
the total budget due to the change in sales tax distribution.  

  

Commissioner Matheson then asked if the audit showed any “red flags” that Council 
needed to be concerned with regarding the Town’s future financial status. Mr. Combs 
advised the Town’s current financial position did not indicate any concerns for the Town’s 
future financial position. 

  

Mayor Lawrence thanked Mr. Combs for his presentation.  

  



CONSENT AGENDA 

  

Town Manager Scott Fogleman presented the following items to Council for their 
consideration: 

  

1.    Glen Burney Trail Maintenance Development Plan 

Town staff has been discussing options for long term maintenance on the Glen Burney 
trail with representatives of the Vermont Youth Conservation Corps and the North 
Carolina Youth Conservation Corps along with the Blue Ridge Conservancy. They 
submitted a proposal to develop a detailed plan along with options for a cost of $2,500, 
the results of which can then be factored into budget development for the coming fiscal 
year.  

  

2.    ABC Store Documentation Regarding Council Approval for Funds Reserved for 
Capital Improvements  

A recommendation from the recently completed ABC Commission performance review is 
to document the Council’s approval for the Blowing Rock ABC Store to establish a fund 
in order to pay for specific capital improvements.  

  

3.    Vehicle and Capital Equipment Bid Awards and Related Financing For the Fiscal 
Year 2015 Budget 

Bids for various vehicles and capital equipment approved for purchase as part of FY 2015 
budget have been reviewed and staff is recommending award for each respective vendor 
accordingly. Financing proposals were sent to ten area banks and responses were 
received from BB&T, First Citizens Bank, United Community Bank, SunTrust, and Yadkin 
Bank. Staff recommends the financing bid be awarded to BB&T for 1.46% with a four year 
term with the amount not to exceed $401,000.  

  

4.    Budget Amendment Ordinance to Account for Various Capital Items 

Consistent with execution of various capital equipment and vehicles approved as part of 
the Fiscal Year 2015 budget, a variety of adjustments to specific line items are necessary.  
Due to selected differences between the budgeted amounts for each respective vehicle 



and operational adjustments that have been made, budget reallocations are being 
recommended to provide individual line item authority for each respective purchase. 
These changes result in a net budget reduction for the vehicle portions of the overall Town 
budget across funds of $11,049. Budget Amendment Ordinance #2014-37 - Exhibit A 

  

5.    Agreement to Transfer Ownership of Water and Sewer Systems 

An agreement to transfer ownership to the Town of Blowing Rock various water and sewer 
system elements referred to in the agreement as “Blackberry Sewer System” has be 
reached. A value of $10,000 for the water and sewer infrastructure has been agreed upon 
and staff recommends approval of the agreement and a related appropriation from the 
fund balance of the utility fund in the amount of $10,000. Agreement to Transfer 
Ownership of Water and Sewer Systems Known as “Blackberry Sewer System” -
Exhibit B 

  

6.    Resolution Certifying and Declaring Bond Referenda Results 

The November 4, 2014 general obligation bond referenda results as certified by the 
Watauga and Caldwell County Boards of Election have been prepared.  A resolution of 
the Blowing Rock Town Council certifying and declaring the referenda results has been 
prepared for Council approval. This is a formal step in the general obligation bond 
referendum process in the form prescribed by law. Resolution Certifying and Declaring 
Bond Referenda Results - Exhibit C 

  

Commissioner Sweeting moved to approve all consent agenda items as presented, 
seconded by Commissioner Matheson. Unanimously approved.  

  

PUBLIC HEARING 

  

Mayor Lawrence asked those wishing to speak during the following public hearing to be 
sworn by the clerk.  

  

1.    Appalachian Ski Mountain Conditional Use Permit #2014-04 



Planning Director Kevin Rothrock presented Council with the CUP #2014-04 request from 
Appalachian Ski Mountain to construct a welcome center at the northwest corner of 
Edmisten Road and Hwy. 321. Planning Director Rothrock advised the applicant is 
proposing to build a 960 square foot building with 12 parking spaces and 3 bus spaces. 
The subject property is not within the Town’s corporate limits but is within the Town’s 
Extraterritorial Jurisdiction (ETJ) and is zoned General Business (GB).  

  

Appalachian Ski Mountain has utilized a billboard along Hwy. 321 across from Edmisten 
Road to direct skiers to the mountains for at least 40 years.  Due to the new road access 
bridge to be installed for the Chestnut Ridge project, the billboard is planned for removal 
in March of 2015. The applicant is planning to construct a welcome center to help direct 
traffic to Appalachian Ski Mtn. The welcome center will have a freestanding sign that will 
direct travelers to turn right into the driveway on Hwy. 321 for southbound traffic or at the 
traffic signal and Edmisten Road driveway for northbound traffic. The driveway onto Hwy. 
321 will be restricted by NCDOT to be right-in, right-out movements only. The seasonal 
traffic signal at Hwy. 321/Edmisten Road will be permanent once the Chestnut Ridge 
project is completed.  

  

Planning Director Rothrock further reviewed the site plan, parking access, architectural 
design, etc. in detail. He stated the site plan meets all setback requirements and the 
required 20-foot street setback from Hwy. 321 and Edmisten Road. There would also be 
a 30-foot vegetative stream buffer along the southern boundary of the property.  

  

Based on the proposed use, five (5) parking spaces are required; however the applicant 
is proposing twelve (12) parking spaces and three (3) bus spaces. An access easement 
would also be needed in order for the welcome center and a residential home in the area 
to share a driveway and utilize the driveway onto Edmisten Road for a left turn at the 
traffic signal.  

  

Planning Director Rothrock explained the building design would match that found on the 
Appalachian Ski Mtn. Lodge featuring feather edge siding, elk stone and scalloped facia 
boards. The applicant is requesting flexibility in allowing a lower roof pitch of 4:12 through 
Section 16-21.18 of the Town’s Land Use Code.  

  

Should the project be approved, the signage would be reviewed and approved 
administratively.  Planning Director Rothrock advised that at this time, the freestanding 



sign would exceed the Land Use Code standards. Any flexibility or modification to the 
sign ordinance would be forwarded separately to the Planning Board and Council for 
review and consideration.  

  

The applicant is proposing a well and septic system since Town water and sewer are 
currently unavailable to the property.  

  

Storm water would be collected and directed to a dry detention basin behind the parking 
lot. The basin would hold water from storm events and slowly discharge to the adjacent 
creek over the course of several hours. The system would be designed to meet the Land 
Use Ordinance.  

  

Planning Director Rothrock stated that according to the landscape plan, several 
street/shade trees around the parking area and along the street frontage are planned as 
well as shrubbery screening between the parking areas and Hwy. 321 and between the 
rear parking area and the storm water detention basin.   

  

Planning Director Rothrock advised that during their regular meeting held on November 
20, 2014, the Planning Board recommended approval of the CUP with the following 
additional conditions:  

  

1.    The roof pitch be allowed less than the minimum of 6:12 based on the overall 
design of the building and flexibility allowed in Section 16-21.18 of the Land 
Use Code.  

2.    That the orange corporate color for Appalachian Ski Mtn. be allowed on the 
sign and building trim through flexibility allowed in Section 16-21.18 of the Land 
Use Code.  

  

Planning Director Rothrock advised that Mr. Brad Moretz of Appalachian Ski Mtn. is 
present to answer any questions Council has regarding the proposed project.  

  

Commissioner Sweeting asked if a sign would be allowed without the proposed welcome 
center building being built. Planning Director Rothrock stated it would not be allowed 



because it would be considered a billboard and would be within a prohibited distance from 
the Parkway boundary.  

  

Mr. Moretz explained that in 1965 during the Lyndon Johnson administration, a bill was 
passed that subsequently disallowed billboards within a certain distance of a scenic by-
way. The proposed signage would be within approximately 500 feet of the Parkway 
boundary.  

  

Commissioner Sweeting then asked what the welcome center’s purpose was.  Mr. Moretz 
stated the welcome center would be critical to their family business, Appalachian Ski Mtn. 
in attracting potential customers. Commissioner Sweeting also asked if tickets to App Ski 
Mtn. would be sold at the welcome center. Mr. Moretz advised there were no plans to sell 
tickets at the welcome center, but he did hope to sell logo merchandise.  He stated that 
tourist information could also be obtained at the welcome center.  

  

Commissioner Phillips asked if there were limits to what the welcome center could be 
used for. Mr. Moretz advised the proposed use was for tourist information and logo related 
retail sales only.  

  

Mayor Lawrence asked if the welcome center would be used as a tourist information 
center in the off-season.  Mr. Moretz stated that would be a possibility.  

  

Mr. Moretz then went into further detail in regard to the color by stating the proposed 
orange trim would match that of the ski lodge and had been used for years and was part 
of the ski lodge’s identity.   

  

Commissioner Sweeting also mentioned adjoining property owners in the area and how 
they felt about the proposed project. Mr. Moretz stated that a letter had been sent to the 
Town from the Timber Creek Property Owner’s Association, Appalachian Regional 
Healthcare (ARHC) and the Aspen Acres Motel endorsing the proposed welcome center.  

  



Mayor Lawrence then asked if there were any public comments.  Ms. Chelsea Garrett, 
representing the Blowing Rock Chamber of Commerce, spoke in favor of the welcome 
center.  She stated Appalachian Ski Mtn. had been a member of the Chamber since 1965 
and was a crucial member of the community. 

  

Mr. Rob Hudspeth, of Appalachian Regional Healthcare System and Kent Tarbutton, (not 
sworn in) Chairperson of the Blowing Rock Tourism Development Authority also spoke in 
favor of the project and how important Appalachian Ski Mtn. is to the economic vitality of 
the area.  

  

With no further comments, Commissioner Sweeting made a motion to close the public 
hearing, seconded by Commissioner Pickett. Unanimously approved.  

  

Commissioner Sweeting then made a motion to approve CUP # 2014-04 as presented. 
Commissioner Matheson seconded the motion and thanked Mr. Moretz for supplying jobs 
to the local community through the years.  

  

Commissioner Phillips asked if flexibility in allowing the orange color would create future 
problems for staff in administering color or sign related ordinances. Planning Director 
Rothrock stated this situation is unique and feels there will not be negative impacts in the 
future associated with this ordinance change.  

  

Mayor Lawrence called for a vote on Commissioner Sweeting’s motion.  The motion 
passed by unanimous vote. Appalachian Ski Mountain Conditional Use Permit #2014-
04 – Exhibit D 

  

SPEAKERS FROM THE FLOOR 

  

None  

  



At 5:40 p.m. Commissioner Pickett made a motion to enter into Closed Session pursuant 
to NCGS 143.318.11(a)(3) to consult with the Town Attorney, seconded by Commissioner 
Matheson. Unanimously approved.  

  

ADJOURN 

  

At 5:55 p.m., Council reentered their regular meeting and there being no further business 
to discuss, the meeting was adjourned.  

  

  

MAYOR ____________________________    ATTEST _________________________ 

                         J.B. Lawrence Sharon Greene, Town Clerk   

  

  

  

  

  

  

ATTACHMENTS (12-09-14) 

Budget Amendment Ordinance #2014-37 - Exhibit A 

SEE BELOW 

Agreement to Transfer Ownership of Water and Sewer Systems Known as “Blackberry 
Sewer System” – Exhibit B 

SEE BELOW 

Resolution Certifying and Declaring Bond Referenda Results – Exhibit C 



SEE BELOW 

Appalachian Ski Mountain Conditional Use Permit #2014-04 – Exhibit D 

SEE BELOW 

 




































